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STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE

2011-2012 Academic Year

Meeting #1
Friday, October 14, 2011
8:30 a.m., USU-205

Members Present: Robinson (chair), Espeleta, Hata, Hernandez, Nguyen, Nieto, O’Connor, Quibuyen, Slaughter, Soni, Taylor, Thomas. 
Members Absent: Rice
Staff Attendees: Eckhous, Gleason, Hernandez, Sanchez
Guests: Chris Miles, Bryan Crockett, Kathy Skara and Donna Alexander from the Art Department; Steve Hubbert from the Department of Film and Electronic Arts.
1. Welcome and Introductions. Vice President Robinson, chair of the committee, called the meeting to order and welcomed the committee members. Robinson said he would abstain from voting until more student committee members arrived at the meeting. (Hernandez, Nguyen and Quibuyen had not yet arrived at the time the meeting was convened.)
2. Approval of Agenda and Minutes. The committee reviewed the minutes of the May 6, 2011, meeting. The minutes and the agenda for today’s meeting were approved (8-0-1).

3. CSU Fee Policies. Eckhous reviewed CSU Executive Order 1054 (Attachment 2), which establishes the authority, responsibility and accountability for all student tuition and fees. The Summary of the CSU Student Fee Policy (Attachment 3) summarizes the key points of the fee categories. Robinson noted that the SFAC website has this information, as well as actions taken by the committee, agendas, etc.

Soni asked about the assigned fee category of the Student Excellence Fund. Eckhous said that it is a Category II fee. It was in effect as of summer 2011.
To clarify the changes in Category II fees, Robinson said that prior to the enactment of EO 1054, the CSU chancellor had the authority for the establishment of new fees; under the provisions of EO 1054, the chancellor now has the authority to establish and adjust student fees. 

Thomas asked if the chancellor wants a Category II fee, but the president does not, would the chancellor’s position prevail. Robinson said it would, but it can also happen the other way; that is, if the president wants a fee, but the chancellor does not, then the chancellor would have the authority to deny the fee.

The committee reviewed the membership roster of the Student Fee Advisory Committee for the 2011-2012 academic year.
Dalia Hernandez arrived at the meeting at 8:55 a.m.
4. Student Fee Activity. Eckhous reviewed the CSULB Student Fee Activity Report (Attachment 5), and said that before each committee meeting, any new student fee activity is added to the report, so that the committee has a year-to-date report of fee activity.
Soni noted a misprint on the report: on line two, the fee amount should be $850 instead of $824. Eckhous indicated that she would make the necessary correction.

· Request to Establish new Category III Fee for Art 367A, Mold Making and Casting Materials Fee (Attachment 6). Miles said 367A is a new sculpture course which involves casting with silicone rubber, an industrial material, which is essential to the class. He stated that students would have difficulty acquiring silicone rubber on their own at a reasonable cost. The cost of plaster is also included in the fee request. The request is for a fee of $55.
O’Connor noted that the number of students per semester for this course is 24, and asked if the amount of the fee is set or fluctuates with the actual number of enrolled students. Crockett said that the number of students does fluctuate, but the quantity of material can be adjusted.

Soni asked who pays for the material now. Crockett said the students pay for it, but they do not always purchase the correct product and are often overcharged.

Nguyen and Quibuyen arrived at the meeting at 9:15 a.m.
Nieto pointed out that the amount of the fee request is listed as both $50 and $55 in Attachment 6. He asked which amount is correct. Crockett said the requested amount is $55.
Thomas asked how the material is divided up among students. Crockett said that silicone rubber is measured by weight, and each student will be given the same amount. 
O’Connor noted that the calculated material cost per student is $57, and asked how the difference will be covered. Robinson said that at the end of each fiscal year, the committee receives a report showing the surplus and deficit amounts of all student fees. The committee will be able to ask how a deficit was covered or whether there is a need to adjust or lower a fee. 
Eckhous noted that the current report to the Chancellor’s Office is not formatted to show deficits; she will prepare a report for the committee that shows both surpluses and deficits in the fee accounts.

Robinson asked if any excess silicone rubber can be used in following semesters. Crockett said silicone rubber has a shelf life of one and one-half to two years; excess material would probably be distributed near the end of the semester so all would be given out.

Thomas asked if silicone rubber has price fluctuations. Crockett said it does. Thomas said there may need to be a fee increase at some point in the future. Miles said the department is trying to be realistic in its request, and that it may take two years to see if the fee reflects the actual amount of silicone rubber used.
Nieto asked if students would have to buy more silicone rubber if mistakes are made on a project. Crockett said the department would provide more product. Soni asked if this happens often. Crockett said it is more common for students to make mistakes by buying the wrong product.

O’Connor moved, Hernandez seconded, to approve the fee request. The motion passed (10-0-2).

· Request to Establish a New Tier III Fee for Art 367B, Foundry Materials Fee (Attachment 7). Like the fee for Art 367A, this fee would cover materials for casting, in this case, using bronze. Such materials are not easily acquired by students. The request is for a fee of $80.
O’Connor moved to approve the fee; Hata seconded the motion.

Soni asked who pays for the material now. Crockett said the students do.
O’Connor asked if the fee request is for an adequate amount. Crockett said the fee request is based on projected needs. Robinson said that the end of year report will show any deficit.

The motion passed (9-0-3). 
· Request to Modify an Existing Category III Fee, FEA Insurance Fee Decrease and Add FEA 322 and 438 (Attachment 8). Hubbert said the request is to lower the Insurance Fee from $31 to $29 and to add two courses to those paying the fee. The insurance is for students filming off campus. The State of California requires film permits, which in turn require proof of insurance. The insurance is purchased through the CSULB Office of Risk Management. If students were to buy the insurance on their own, the cost would be much higher.

Soni asked which courses would have the fee decrease. Hubbert said all courses that have the insurance fee attached to them would have the fee decrease.

Soni moved, Hata seconded, to approve the request.

Robinson asked if it would be possible for a student to be enrolled in multiple courses that require this fee. Hubbert said it is possible, but unlikely. Robinson asked if a student would be required to pay the insurance fee twice. Eckhous said that is possible, but students can request a refund for duplicate fees. 

Soni asked who is paying the insurance for the new courses. Hubbert said the students don’t have insurance now, but the department is trying to make it available so that the students may film off campus.

Thomas asked if it is possible that students taking these courses do not need to go off campus and so do not need insurance. Hubbert said students would likely shoot at least one project off campus.
Slaughter asked if it would be possible for students to request a refund if they choose not to shoot off campus. Hubbert said he was not sure if any student has shot all his/her projects on campus. He added that it is easier to film off campus.

Espeleta asked that if a student takes two courses that require insurance, will he/she know that a refund can be requested. Eckhous said that she will investigate if the system can charge the fee only once at the time the student registers; currently, the student must self-identify. Eckhous will email the committee after she investigates this matter.

Thomas asked how many students would opt to stay on campus if they knew they would not need the insurance by doing so. Hubbert said off-campus filming is part of the learning process—students learn how to get all the legal paperwork in place. A film permit is also needed to rent equipment, which students often wish to do. In addition, students have more control of the shooting environment off campus.
The motion passed unanimously (12-0-0).

· Request to Establish a new Category III Fee, FEA Materials Fee #4 and Add FEA 328 (Attachment 9). Hubbert said this fee will cover the cost of six rolls of color correction gels and a bounce card. Both products are used in film lighting. The request is for a fee of $31.
Soni moved that the fee be approved. Taylor seconded the motion.

Soni asked who is paying for the gels now. Hubbert said that in the past, the department has received donations of gels from Hollywood companies, but donations have dropped off greatly. The department would like to keep a supply of gels, which the instructors would cut for the students.
Thomas asked if each student receives the same amount of gels. Hubbert said they do.

O’Connor asked if the gels are reusable. Hubbert said they are.

The motion passed unanimously (12-0-0). 

· Request to Modify an Existing Category III Fee, FEA Materials Fee #1 and Add FEA 328 (Attachment 10). Hubbert said this fee would be to cover the cost of a roll of film, plus processing and printing. The department will get a significant discount from Eastman-Kodak by buying in bulk. The request is for a fee of $83.
Soni moved, Hata seconded, to approve the fee.
Soni asked who is paying this expense now. Hubbert said students are required to purchase their own film, so buying it in bulk will reduce the cost to students.

Robinson requested clarification of the fee as it applies to FEA 309. Eckhous said that the request is to modify the FEA material fee. Students in FEA 309 have been paying a $74 fee. The request before the committee is to increase the current fee to $83 for FEA 309 and add the $83 fee to FEA 328.
Robinson asked why the fee would be increased from $74 to $83. Hubbert said it is due to the increase in processing and printing, plus tax.

The motion was passed unanimously to (12-0-0).

· Request to Establish a New Category III Fee, FEA Materials Fee #3 for FEA 338 and FEA 438 (Attachment 11). Hubbert said this fee would be to cover the cost of required media materials for in-class television studio productions. Each student is required to have a kit which contains DVDs, tapes and batteries. Students shoot on and off campus. The request is for a fee of $61.
Soni moved, Hata seconded, to approve the fee request.
Soni asked who pays for the supplies now. Hubbert said the students do.
Soni asked if the students in FEA 338 and FEA 438 use the same supplies. Hubbert said they do.

Soni asked if students can take both courses the same semester. Hubbert said that can’t be done.

Soni asked if the materials can be used for more than one semester. Hubbert said it would be best to begin with a new kit to assure that there is enough film.

Hernandez asked if the students can tape over the previous semester’s project. Hubbert said that would be possible, but not ideal as students should save their projects as part of their resumes.
The motion passed unanimously (12-0-0).

Taylor left the meeting at 9:55 a.m.

5. Review and Ratification of Annual Student Fee Reports. Eckhous reviewed the Annual Fee Report (Attachment 12), which is submitted to the Chancellor’s Office at the end of the fiscal year. She said that this committee makes decisions on Category II and III fees. Because the Student Excellence Fee was not charged to students before June 30, it is not reflected on this report. Some fee accounts have large balances; reasons for such balances are explained in the “Comments” column.
Soni asked if there is a standard of what a balance should be. Eckhous said that when a fee is established or modified, an analysis is done. Soni asked when the analysis is done. Eckhous said that occurs before the fee request. 
Soni asked if the balance is high, can it be modified. Robinson said research would have to be done; this committee cannot act arbitrarily. We can request additional information at the next meeting.

Eckhous said that in the past, we have asked the responsible individuals in departments to explain to the committee why there is a large balance. Sometimes it is a matter of needing to build up reserves for large purchases.
Robinson said we will look at ending balances that are greater than 25 percent of revenue at the next meeting.

Nguyen and Quibuyen left the meeting at 10:20 a.m.


Soni moved to ratify the report, Thomas seconded the motion.


The motion passed unanimously (9-0-0). 

6. Future Meeting Dates. Gleason pointed out the meeting dates on Attachment 13, and said meetings will be cancelled if there is no business to conduct.

Soni asked if the committee can see a comparison of fees among the CSUs, as well as a comparison with other universities. Eckhous said those comparisons have not yet been posted on the Chancellor’s Office website. Robinson said the committee will be presented with this information when it is available.
7. Adjournment. The meeting was adjourned at 10:35 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Sanchez, Student Services

(These minutes have not been approved.)

� On October 24, 2011, Eckhous reported to the committee via an email that the university’s financial management system is programmed to charge students no more than one FEA insurance fee per semester.


� Ibid.





